

Special Publication, April 18, 2021

Strategic Partnership Ltd.: China-Iran Relations and their Significance for Israel

Assaf Orion

On March 27, 2021, China and Iran signed a strategic agreement focusing on large-scale investments by China in Iran in exchange for a supply of oil over the next 25 years. The very achievement of this agreement helps ease Iran's economic isolation, imposed by the United States. At the same time, China-Iran relations are complex and tension-rich, and a far cry from an "all weather" solid alliance guaranteeing the Islamic Republic of Iran full strategic support from the People's Republic of China. Nonetheless, the developing China-Iran relations harbor negative trends for Israel's national security; they heighten tensions in Israel's own policy and require policy adjustments, more rigorous risk management in Israel's relations with China, and greater strategic cooperation with the United States and the Gulf countries.

On March 27, 2021, during a visit to Tehran by China's foreign minister, China and Iran signed a strategic agreement focusing on large-scale investments by China in Iran in exchange for a supply of oil over the next 25 years. The wording and details of the agreement have not yet been made public, but its very achievement helps ease Tehran's economic isolation, imposed by the United States. To the extent that the signed agreement corresponds to the draft document leaked by Iran in July 2020, it includes agreement on progress in military, technological, and intelligence cooperation that is fraught with potential risks to Israel's security. Following the publication of the draft, the Trump administration stressed its demands of Israel to cool its relations with China and limit Chinese penetration of Israel's economy. US Special Representative for Iran Brian Hook reportedly said at the time, "China [cannot] have it both ways. They can't strengthen Iran, which chants 'Death to Israel,' and have a business-as-usual relationship with Israel...I am sure Israel will do the right thing on China."² Concurrently, it was reported that in view of the growing competition by Chinese companies in the infrastructure sector in Israel at the expense of local companies, the Israel Builders Association demanded that government company NTA Metropolitan Mass Transit System invalidate the tender won by PCCC, a Chinese company, for construction of a bridge in Tel Aviv. The Builders Association asserted that PCCC's cooperation with Iran jeopardizes Israel's security and constitutes a breach of the law banning contact between an Israeli government corporation and a corporation maintaining business relations with Iran.3

Not surprisingly, however, the situation is more complicated than the messages and narratives that portray stark simplicity in the service of various interests. The overall picture is one of complexity and tensions, both in Iran-China relations and between different goals in their respective policies. The relations are thus a far cry from an "all weather" solid alliance guaranteeing the Islamic Republic of Iran full strategic support from the People's Republic of China. Yet the developing bilateral relations harbor negative trends for Israel's national security, heighten tensions in Israel's own policy, and require policy adjustments, more rigorous risk management in Israel's relations with China, and greater strategic cooperation with the United States and the Gulf countries.

Converging and Diverging Interests

China and Iran share a wide interest base: both seek to weaken the United States, decrease its role in the international order, and undermine its alliances. They both oppose external intervention in their affairs, and fear efforts seeking changes to their authoritarian regimes. The two countries suffered from the Trump administration's policy, and are looking forward to relief under the Biden administration. For Iran, China constitutes an important major power counterweight to the United States and an Eastern alternative to the West's economy, especially under sanctions. For China, Iran is a useful energy supplier and a market of considerable size, and it occupies a central location on the road to Europe for the Belt and Road Initiative. No less importantly, Iran poses a strategic challenge to the United States in the Middle East – somewhat similar to the challenge posed to it by North Korea in East Asia.

At the same time, the two countries' interests do not overlap entirely, and there are guite a few tensions between elements of their policies. China, whose core interests are in East Asia, wants to drive the United States out of this immediate neighborhood; it benefits from America having been sucked into the Middle East and subsequently pinned down there, and its ensuing struggle to gravitate to the Indo-Pacific. For its part, Iran seeks an "imperialism and Zionism-free Middle East," i.e., with United States forces gone and with Israel destroyed. China, however, benefits from Israel's innovation, invests in Israel's economy, and certainly does not want its destruction. As an oil importer, China wants low energy prices, while Iran, as an exporter, prefers them high. China prefers stability in the Middle East that allows a safe environment for economic activity, while Iran is a systemic destabilizer across the region, igniting conflicts and fomenting unrest. Energy and navigation security are important interests for China, but in recent years Iran and its proxies have repeatedly attacked energy infrastructure, oil tankers, and other vessels in the Arabian peninsula, the Persian Gulf, the Arabian Sea, and the Red Sea. In the internal sphere, given the Muslim minorities in its population, China is somewhat perturbed about Sunni radicalism and terrorism and their infiltration to its territory, while Iran is maneuvering between fighting against ISIS and harboring al-Qaeda. These tensions reflect China's interest in principle in moderating Iran's regional aggression - a principle with positive potential should Beijing choose to exert its influence to that effect.

There are also internal tensions between elements in each country's policy. While China wants to weaken the United States, it also relies on it as a security provider in the Middle East. China wants to protect its growing interests in the region, while at the same time it is concerned over entanglement there, and seeks to avoid the costs of inflexible commitments and direct involvement. On the other hand, while economic ties with China are essential for Iran, there is opposition in Iran to dependence on outside powers in general, and fear of excessive Chinese influence in particular, combined with dissatisfaction about the Iranian market being flooded with Chinese goods, at the expense of local producers and merchants.

RAND Corporation researchers Andrew Scobell and Alireza Nader described China in the Middle East as "an economic heavyweight, a diplomatic lightweight, and a military featherweight." Recent studies conducted at the Institute for National Security Studies (INSS) in each of these areas highlight important insights for Israeli policy in the context of Chinese-Iranian relations.

In the economic sphere, China has contributed heavily to the Iranian economy, and particularly during the period of sanctions, thereby helping Iran to withstand the pressure of the sanctions and indirectly also increasing the resources available to Tehran for its destabilizing activities across the region. That said, China's economic relations with Tehran are smaller in scope than with Saudi Arabia and United Arab Emirates. Moreover, economic relations with Iran have shrunk over the past five years, in part to reduce China's exposure to sanctions, while relations with the Gulf states and Iraq expanded significantly. In addition, in part because of China's capital outflow control measures, the volume of China's trade with Iran and investments there declined. Simultaneously, Iranian dependence on China as a trade partner greatly increased, primarily as an importer of Iranian oil (as of 2019, China accounts for about a third of Iran's trade and half of its oil exports). At the same time, Iran's share of the energy supplied to China and in Chinese trade has sharply decreased as a result of a clear Chinese effort to diversify its sources and partners, but the sanctions have prevented Iran from such diversification. This trend reveals another source of tension between Iran's goal to have the sanctions against it lifted and to diversify its economic partners, and China, deriving major economic advantages from Iranian isolation under sanctions and minimal competition. Furthermore, as shown by China's relations with other countries, mostly in its nearer environment (Australia, Japan, South Korea, North Korea, and of course Taiwan), Beijing regularly leverages other countries' economic dependence for promoting its political goals. Iran's clear economic dependence on China, therefore, constitutes potential leverage for China to influence Iran, should it choose it use it.

In the political sphere, China and Iran signed a Comprehensive Strategic Partnership (CSP) agreement in 2016. This term describes China's relations with over 30 countries, among them Egypt, Saudi Arabia, Algeria, and United Arab Emirates. Parallel strategic partnerships with countries hostile to one another are a signature of China's policy in the

Middle East, as Beijing as a rule refrains from taking sides and involvement in conflicts, focusing instead on the promotion of its interests, mainly in the economic sphere. Israel and China signed an Innovative Comprehensive Partnership agreement in 2017. This singular title emphasizes the two countries' sphere of shared interests, while avoiding a description of their relations as "strategic"; this is a definition that is mutually comfortable. China carefully maintains its advantageous position vis-à-vis Iran in the political sphere as well, with Iran having waited five years to sign the strategic agreement with China on the one hand, while still waiting for acceptance as a full member of the Shanghai Cooperation Organization (SCO) on the other.

No less complex is China's policy on the Iranian nuclear project. China provided technological and material assistance for the Iranian nuclear program until 1997, when it halted this aid in the framework of understandings with the United States on Taiwan. China thereby reduced its support of Iran in the service of two of its vital interests: its strategic relations with the United States and prevention of independence by Taiwan, which it regards as an integral part of one China and its sovereign right. Although it has since been reported that Chinese companies' supplies aided Iran in its nuclear and missile development, the Chinese regime's part in these activities is unclear. Like Russia, China supported the UN Security Council resolutions on Iran's nuclear program, including those imposing sanctions on Iran, but at the same time diluted the resolutions and prevented their having "teeth" for viable enforcement. China also took part in formulating the 2015 nuclear agreement (JCPOA), and eventually signed it alongside the other major powers. Promoting this agreement postponed the risk of a military crisis, prevented a legitimate basis for external intervention in Iran (an important principle in Chinese foreign policy), and at the same time gave China an economic advantage in trade with Iran, under the shadow of the sanctions. As evident by the Biden administration's outreach to China in the framework of its efforts to renew negotiations on the Iranian nuclear program, China continues to be an important player in the talks with Iran, and its support is important for the success of these United States efforts. For Israel, it is important to realize that China is more concerned about military crises and external regime change attempts than about nuclear weapons in the hands of roque countries like Iran and North Korea.

In the military-security sphere, there are growing indications of a trend, alarming for Israel, of increased military, technological, intelligence, and security cooperation between China and Iran. The transfer of Chinese military technology, which Iran is using to develop and produce weapon systems, some of which have already inflicted damage on Israel, is not a new threat: Chinese-manufactured cluster rockets were fired against Israel during the 2006 Second Lebanon War, and the Hezbollah missile that hit the Israeli naval vessel *Hanit* then was a variant of the Chinese C-802. Beyond this, however, since Chinese President Xi Jinping's rise to power, there have been mounting public signs of increasingly close military cooperation between China and Iran: military exercises, port visits, and visits by senior naval, military, and defense figures. One salient area of these developing military relations is naval warfare, with a special

emphasis on anti-ship missiles that threaten Israel in the Mediterranean Sea and the Red Sea, as well as the Gulf states and the United States navies in the Middle East and the Western Pacific. The strategic agreement between China and Iran, to the extent that the draft reflects the final version, outlines a zone of agreement on cooperation in intelligence, cyberwarfare, precision navigation systems, weapons research and development, and military training and instruction. As in other areas, the implications of the agreement will depend on its actual details and how they are implemented.⁵

Significance for Israel

The principal, prominent, and familiar tension in Israel's relations with China stems from the Israel-China-United States triangle, i.e., between China as an important economic partner of Israel and the United States as Israel's irreplaceable strategic ally. To the United States, China is its main rival in the great power competition and a grave threat to America's national security and global status. Israel and other United States partners are therefore required to restrict aspects of their relations with China and tighten their management of the risks incurred in those relations, including in economic spheres, and with a special emphasis on technology.

Chinese-Iranian relations add a complex challenge to Israel's policy by virtue of being the junction between a global power that is an important economic partner of Israel and a regional power that constitutes the principal and most serious external threat to it. China's relations with Iran are the convergence point of the number one threat to the United States and the number one threat to Israel. This suggests a significant area for extensive cooperation between Israel and the United States.

China's Leverage on Iran: Will It Use It?

China is Iran's economic and strategic prop, and serves as a counterweight to United States pressure and a means of evading the sanctions regime. Iran's dependence on China has increased greatly in recent years, and China's potential influence on Iran has grown accordingly. China also has an interest in principle in stabilizing the environment and reducing risks to its interests in the region, and thus in moderating Iran's aggression. The question therefore arises whether China will now be inclined to influence Iran to reduce the threats to its surrounding, including Israel.

Israel has conducted a prolonged and sensitive dialogue with Russia about the supply of arms to Israel's enemies, with partial success – despite the personal relationship between the two countries' leaders, the proximity of their militaries (since Russian forces deployed to Syria), and their deep mutual familiarity, thanks to the large portion of the Israeli public with roots in the Soviet Union. In contrast, Jerusalem's access to the leadership in Beijing is extremely limited, and Israel's relations with China are much narrower than with Russia. Consequently, Israel has little ability to influence China's policy to moderate Iranian aggression and reduce Chinese aid for the development of Iran's military threats. Nevertheless, Israel should voice its concerns to China about

Iran's threats, both nuclear and conventional, and about China's contribution to the aggravation of these threats.

At the great power level, coordination with China is important for the United States in its effort to reach agreements with Iran and on other global issues, such as climate change and the COVID-19 pandemic. In the 1990s, China demonstrated its willingness to halt its nuclear assistance to Iran, putting its core interests in Taiwan and its relations with the United States first. Israel's influence on Chinese policy in the region therefore depends to a large extent on its success in integrating its goals with those of Washington, the main player in this context. Israel must also keep in mind the gaps between its positions and those of each of the major powers, and the extent and intensity of their other interests, while realizing that it may be called on to provide a quid pro quo in other areas for this assistance.

Regionally, Iran is not China's most important partner in the Middle East. Data on China's economic and energy relations show that the Gulf states are more important, especially Saudi Arabia and United Arab Emirates. The visits by Chinese leaders to the region also serve a broad and general perception of the web of Chinese interests there. President Xi Jinping visited Iran, Egypt, and Saudi Arabia in early 2016, while the stopping places on his foreign minister's visit in late March 2021 were Saudi Arabia, Turkey, Iran, United Arab Emirates, Bahrain, and Oman.⁶ Following the signing of the Abraham Accords, which highlighted the shared interests between Israel and the Gulf states and their perception of Iran as a common threat, Israel should coordinate its policy on the matter with them too, and with them strive to exert a positive influence the policies of both Washington and Beijing, even though prospects for success in this endeavor are rather modest.

Iran Jeopardizes China's Interests: Will China Moderate Iran?

Beyond China's policy on the nuclear issue, important lessons for Israel emerge from Beijing's reaction to the attacks initiated by Iran in the Gulf during 2019 against both oil tankers and oil infrastructure in Saudi Arabia. In these events, China confined itself to calling on all parties to exercise restraint, and refrained from putting public pressure on Iran. The same approach seems to reflect China's stance following the reported maritime attack exchange between Israel and Iran. Nevertheless, in April 2020 it was reported that the Iranian Revolutionary Guards had seized a tanker in the Persian Gulf, but quickly released it when it turned out to be Chinese. Presumably, China reached tacit understandings with Iran that its ships would not be harmed, but these understandings did not extend to tankers of other countries, or to the energy infrastructure of the Gulf countries with which China also signed Comprehensive Strategic Partnership agreements. It is therefore likely that as an expression of its policy of avoiding taking sides in regional conflicts, China will make no real effort to restrain Iran when it attacks Israel directly or uses Hezbollah and its other proxies. Consequently, despite the risk to China's economic interests in Israel, it can be expected to confine itself to public calls for restraint on both sides. It should therefore not be expected that operation of the Haifa Bay shipping containers pier by Chinese company SIPG in 2021 will deter Hezbollah and Iran from attacking Haifa Port or the city of Haifa, should they decide to do so. On the other hand, Israel should take into account that China opposes Israel's military action against the Iranian nuclear program, and may try to deter such action using the range of tools available to it.

China Helps Iran to Increase its Military Threat against Israel and the Region

The main security challenge to Israel posed by China's relations with Iran, however, does not lie in Chinese indifference to Iran's attacks against Israel and other partners of China, headed by Saudi Arabia; it consists of the active Chinese contribution to Iran's offensive capabilities. Chinese assistance in military technology has helped Iran develop and manufacture weapons that have already been used against Israel, the United States, and the Gulf states, with an emphasis on rockets, ballistic missiles, cruise missiles, anti-ship missiles, and anti-aircraft missiles. Similar weapon systems produced by China and North Korea threaten the United States and its allies in East Asia. The expanding cooperation emerging between China and Iran in the military-security, intelligence, cyberwarfare, weapons development, and naval warfare spheres is a negative and alarming trend for Israel and its security. Chinese aid thus increases the direct threat to Israel from Iran, advancing Iranian capabilities and enhancing Iran's ability to attack Israel both directly and indirectly through its network of proxies, headed by Hezbollah in Lebanon, the Houthis in Yemen, and the militias in Syria and Iraq.

China's strategy in service of the Communist Party's goals includes the "civil-military fusion" principle, designed to utilize civilian infrastructure and means for military purposes and vice versa, including technologies, facilities, and other assets. In view of the growing security cooperation between China and Iran on the one hand and China's civil-military fusion strategy on the other, there is a wider risk of China transferring advanced technology to Iran, which in turn can be used to attack Israel. This risk may stem from the transfer of civilian technology to China in the framework of legal and witting business activity (insofar as the technology is militarily applicable while its export is not forbidden or subject to controls), and from the illegal export of military technologies.⁸ As reported around the world, it may also result from the transfer of civilian and defense technologies via espionage, academic cooperation, and recruitment of experts in the framework of talent recruitment programs.

Superficially, this risk is merely an extension of the risks of espionage and technology and intellectual property loss, from which Israel must in any case protect itself for its own reasons, and which is also frequently emphasized in warnings by the United States. The combination of China and Iran, however, highlights the potential direct security threat to Israel from these risks, beyond considerations involving the strategic relations with the United States, economic relations with China, and considerations of the business sector in Israel in one direction or another.

A Catalyst for Israel's Defense Cooperation with the United States, the Gulf States, and Asia

The growing technological-military cooperation between China and Iran enhances the common threat to Israel, the Gulf states, and United States and NATO forces in the Middle East and the Western Pacific. This common threat also outlines a space for joint endeavors in intelligence and the development of technological and operational responses. Missile defense has already been identified as an area in which cooperation between Israel and its partners in the region is needed, whether bilaterally or under United States sponsorship. This can include procurement of existing systems and interconnectivity between them, but also the development of the next generation of missile defenses. ⁹ Cyber security is another likely field for integration of efforts among Israel, the United States, and the Gulf states.

In January 2020, the United States decided to move Israel from the US European Command (EUCOM) to the Central Command (CENTCOM), a process that will continue for a considerable time. The measure is designed to facilitate cooperation between the IDF, the United States military, and other militaries in the region, and to accommodate a comprehensive end-to-end view of the threat and the response to it.¹⁰

The military threat posed by Chinese-Iranian military technologies outlines potential and logic for promoting a military, operational, and technological dialogue between the IDF, CENTCOM, and the United States Indo-Pacific Command (INDOPACOM), which will top America's priorities for at least the coming decade. Such a dialogue can be advanced on a format similar to the IDF and CENTCOM format before Israel was transferred to CENTCOM. It can focus on missile defense and naval warfare challenges, and other regional partners can be gradually integrated into it. As approximately 40 percent of Israel's defense exports are currently directed to Asian countries within INDOPACOM's area of responsibility, such a dialogue will make it possible to integrate Israel's exports in a broad strategic context, and to deepen the defense partnership with the United States and Israel's value for its strategic ally.¹¹

Israeli Policy: Between Rhetoric and Practice

Israel's current policy on relations with China, as designed over the past decade, is strongly identified with Prime Minister Benjamin Netanyahu, who recognized China as a significant economic opportunity and led the policy's implementation. At the same time, Netanyahu also positioned himself as the architect of the struggle against Iran, the most severe threat to Israel, and worked diligently to thwart Iran's progress toward nuclear weapons and the expansion of its regional influence, usually with help from the United States, and on occasion contrary to its wishes. Netanyahu was thus at the forefront of policy in these two areas, and featured in global high-profile events: in state visits to China on the one hand, and in prominent speeches about the Iranian threat at the United Nations General Assembly and the US Congress in Washington on the other.

In resolving the tension between Israel's goals in these two areas, however, i.e., between promoting economic relations with China and the struggle against the Iranian threat, Israel's behavior reflects ambivalence and at times contradiction. Israel presumably relays to China its concerns about the Iranian threat in guiet channels, and probably mainly at low echelons, without over-expectations about the extent of its influence on China. On the other hand, Israel is taking care to avoid linking its economic relations with China to China's relations with Iran. For example, Israel's Combating the Iranian Nuclear Program Law – 2012 makes it possible to designate any foreign party for assisting Iran in substantial business activity, thereby banning any government of Israel agreement with it under the Mandatory Tenders Law. 12 Since the law went into effect, however, no such designation has been made. 13 Without addressing here the question of whether the activity of Chinese companies in Iran in general, and in aiding the nuclear and missile programs in particular, justifies their designation as an accessory under the Combating the Iranian Nuclear Program Law, legal sources believe that in the absence of a list of designated parties, the law is in practice not implemented. The possible motives for this, whether economic, legal, or political, may reflect a realistic assessment that little benefit will be derived from restricting the activity of Chinese companies in Israel because of their activity in Iran, while such restrictions would exact a considerable economic and political cost to Israel. Nevertheless, insofar as legislation in Israel was designed to set an example for the world of sanctions against economic corporations for aiding Iran and its nuclear program, its non-implementation shows a gap between Israel's statements and demands from other countries and its own conduct.

Recommendations

Against this background, it is recommended that Israel pursue the following policy elements:

- a. Regular and systematic intelligence monitoring of Chinese-Iranian relations and the ensuing development of threats to Israel.
- b. Work toward a top-level dialogue with China, while firmly and consistently raising Israel's concerns about Iran's threats at all levels of dialogue. In this context, it is also correct to communicate through academic, research institute, and think tank channels, which in China are an organic part of the Communist Party and State apparatus.
- c. A dialogue with the Gulf states about China-Iran relations, while striving to approach the United States and China jointly and in coordinated fashion in order to moderate the threats from Iran and to distance it from nuclear weapons or status.
- d. Work toward a regular strategic dialogue with the United States about China-Iran relations at the level of policy, intelligence, defense, economics, and technology.
- i. Establish a regular dialogue with parties in the US administration responsible for Asia and the Indo-Pacific (in the National Security Council, the State Department, and the Pentagon), in addition to Israel's regular dialogue with interlocutors responsible for the Middle East.

- ii. Seek a military dialogue between the IDF, CENTCOM, and INDOPACOM, about the common military threats: missiles, rockets, naval threats, drones, and cyberwarfare, including the development of joint responses to these threats. Regional and other partners should be included in relevant aspects of this dialogue.
 - e. A strategic dialogue on the subject with other interested parties in the Indo-Pacific, including the Quad countries, Britain, and major nations in the European Union.
 - f. Establishment of an updated national "outline of reference" for management of the special risks in Israel's relations with China; conducting a risk survey accordingly, including the element of China's relations with Iran as a substantial factor.
 - g. Integration of the strategic and security aspects of China's policy in the framework of situation assessments by the intelligence, strategic planning, and policy planning organizations.
 - h. Periodic review of designations under the Combating the Iranian Nuclear Program Law for companies providing substantial assistance to Iran and its nuclear and missile programs, while taking into account the expected benefits and costs.
 - Prevention of Israel's economic-strategic dependence on any single foreign player by preventing over-concentration and the diversification of markets, sources, and critical supply chains.

Conclusion

Israel's policy on its relations with China aims mainly to maximize benefits for the Israeli economy without harming the strategic relationship with the United States. In recent years, given the intensifying competition between the two powers, Washington has stepped up its demands from Jerusalem for more caution in relations with China, and Israel's awareness of American sensitivity in this matter, as an indirect but grave risk, has unquestionably increased. Israel's defense exports to China were already banned by 2005, and an advisory mechanism for the state regulators was instituted in 2020 to allow somewhat improved oversight of foreign investments.

China's relations with Iran, particularly the emerging trend toward stronger military, defense, and intelligence cooperation between them, highlight the direct risks that these relations pose to Israel. This requires that Israel be more alert, exercise greater caution, and reconsider the balance in its policy between benefit and risk. In the framework of this trend, Chinese technologies will likely contribute increasingly to intensification of the military threat posed to Israel by Iran and its proxies. Information, intelligence, and technologies obtained by China, including from Israel, are increasingly likely to find their way into Iranian hands.

Israel should adapt its risk management to a reality in which an important economic partner is working closely with Israel's main enemy, and is increasingly likely to share

intelligence, military technologies, weapon systems, and military and operational knowledge with it. At the same time, Israel should adapt its dialogue with the United States to Washington's new priorities landscape, whose summit is China, while the Middle East is receding into the background.

China-Iran relations are the convergence of the number one threats to the United States and Israel, respectively. This calls for joint monitoring; discussion of policy challenges, linkages, trade-offs, and tensions; design and planning of relevant responses; and coordination of efforts. Israel's new partnerships in the region make it possible to expand this circle to the Abraham Accords signatories and to additional countries.

¹ Farnaz Fassihi and Steven Lee Myers, "China, with \$400 Billion Iran Deal, Could Deepen Influence in Mideast," *New York Times*, March 27, 2021, https://www.nytimes.com/2021/03/27/world/middleeast/china-iran-deal.html.

² Quoted in Barak Ravid, "US Presses Israel to Cool Ties with China over Support for Iran," Axios, August 6, 2020, https://bit.ly/3d9JIXH.

³ G. Nardi, "Battle over Infrastructure Construction Heating up: Demand that NTA Disqualify Chinese Company," *Globes*, August 5, 2020, https://www.globes.co.il/news/article.aspx?did=1001338356 [in Hebrew]. The argument is based on the Combating the Iranian Nuclear Program Law – 2012, https://bit.lv/3a4g8eB [in Hebrew].

⁴ Andrew Scobell and Alireza Nader, *China in the Middle East: The Wary Dragon*, RAND Corporation, 2016, https://bit.ly/3mEuh7v.

⁵ Sima Shine, Eyal Propper, and Bat Chen Feldman, "Iran and China: On the Way to a Long-Term Strategic Agreement?" *INSS Insight*, No. 1352, July 23, 2020, https://www.inss.org.il/publication/china-iran-agreement/.

⁶ "China's Foreign Minister Heads to the Middle East," *The Diplomat*, March 25, 2021, https://thediplomat.com/2021/03/chinas-foreign-minister-heads-to-the-middle-east/.

⁷ R. Spencer, "Iranian Troops Seize Chinese Tanker by Mistake," *Sunday Times*, April 16, 2020, https://bit.ly/3g8Cpfd.

⁸ Amos Harel, "Illegal Missile Sale to 'Asian Country' Could Harm Israel-US Ties," *Haaretz*, February 11, 2021, https://bit.ly/3toC9MM.

⁹ Michael Knights, "A Missile Defense 'Manhattan Project' in the Middle East," Washington Institute for Near East Policy, December 30, 2020, https://bit.ly/3uGTQYk.

¹⁰Assaf Orion and Udi Dekel, "Winds of Change: Israel Joins the US Central Command Area," *INSS Insight*, No. 1432, January 20, 2021, https://www.inss.org.il/publication/centcom/.

Assaf Orion and Mark Montgomery, "Moving Israel to CENTCOM: Another Step into the Light," Washington Institute for Near East Policy, January 28, 2021, https://bit.ly/3g4qHSM.

See the law cited in note 3 and the criteria t on the Ministry of Finance website: https://www.gov.il/he/departments/general/iran sanctions policy [in Hebrew].

On the other hand, the Ministry of Finance website contains a list of cited parties from Iran and North Korea (for the full list, see "The List of Parties Cited under the Prevention of Distribution and Financing of Weapons of Mass Destruction Law – 2018", https://www.gov.il/en/departments/general/about sanctions headquarters.